Gunnison City Council Meeting  



 
Wednesday, December 9, 2015, 12:00 Noon    
Gunnison City Hall, 38 West Center
Gunnison, UT  84634                                                        
Present:   Mayor Bruce Blackham, City Councilmembers:  Robert Andersen, Thayne Carlisle, Blake Donaldson, Brian Jensen and Melissa Judy,  City Recorder Janell Braithwaite, Pool Manager Kevin Havey, School Resource Officer Carl Wimmer, Councilmember-elect Andy Hill and 5th Grade DARE Essay Winners Aubrey Peterson, Kinlee Anderson, Cory Carter, David Guzman, Laine Jensen, Helem Maldonado, Xander Spraycar and James Hart along with many  parents
Presiding:  Mayor Bruce Blackham

Invocation:  Councilmember Thayne Carlisle
Mayor Blackham welcomed all of the students in attendance.
Public Comment

There were no requests for public comment at this time.
Recognition of DARE Program Essay Winners ~ School Resource Officer, Carl Wimmer
School Resource Officer, Carl Wimmer, explained Gunnison Valley was in its second year of teaching the D.A.R.E. program to the 5th graders, and noted this would also be taught again to them in the 7th grade.  When they get to high school they would be offered his Criminal Justice class as part of their curriculum.  He commented the program teaches the students to make wise choices, to resist drugs and violence.  They are also taught to resist bullying as well as to stand up to any bullying that may go on.  He then presented the top eight DARE essay winners from the 5th grade:  Aubree Peterson, David Guzman, Corey Carter, James Hart, Helem Maldonado, Xander Spraycar, Laine Jensen and Kinlee Anderson.  Each winner then read their essay.  SRO Wimmer commended the 5th grade teachers for their excellence in teaching noting they were the best team of teachers he has ever worked with.
12:40 p.m. The students, teachers, parents and SRO Wimmer left
Proposed Approval of 2015 Christmas Ad

Recorder Braithwaite presented the previous years' ad for the Gunnison Gazette and noted the current year would be the same price at $142 for a 1/4 page ad.   She would like to put a picture of the 5th grade D.A.R.E. essay winners on the ad.
Councilmember Andersen made the motion to approve a Gunnison Gazette Christmas 1/4 page ad  for $142.00.  Councilmember Judy seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.

Proposed Approval of Zoning Application at Approximately 155 West 200 South, Brian Jensen
Councilmember Jensen stated he was requesting the approval to move the west property line 10 feet.  He reported this had already been approved by the Zoning Commission and recommended to the Council for approval.  Mayor Blackham reviewed the plat map and verified all property owners were in agreement with this request.  Councilmember Jensen noted the notarized signatures were on file of those property owners involved.
Councilmember Andersen made the motion to approve the Zoning Application at approximately 155 West 200 South for Brian Jensen.  Councilmember Carlisle seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.  Councilmember Jensen abstained from the vote.
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Proposed Approval of Bid for Street Repair/Work ~ Councilmember Carlisle

Councilmember Carlisle reminded the Council of the two different proposals the City has received for repair and street maintenance.  These were listed as the sleeves into the driveways on Farmers Freeway and the bids for chip seal.  Councilmember Jensen reiterated the importance of making sure the drainage is addressed properly during any projects.  The driveways involved were reviewed further.  Councilmember Carlisle reported Johansen's Construction felt the biggest culprit of the road sloughing off on Farmer's Freeway was the heavy garbage trucks getting right to the edge of the road.  The consideration was made of asking those citizens to move their garbage carts to the north side of the road to lessen the wear and tear on the south side of the road from the garbage trucks.  Councilmember Carlisle volunteered to contact the residents to have them do this.  Councilmember Carlisle stated he had been trying to get bids for the chip sealing that would be done in the coming spring.  He noted he was supposed to have another bid in by today at noon, but had not seen it come in yet.  He commented that he  was pleased with the only bid that he had received for the chip seal project from Johansen's for $83,542.05.  He also reported he had contacted Geneva Rock for a bid, but it had fallen through.
12:50 p.m. Recorder Braithwaite left
Councilmember Andersen made the motion to approve the bid from Johansen Construction and lock the price in at $83,542.05 for the chip seal project in the spring.  Councilmember Donaldson seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.

Councilmember Jensen questioned if the Council ever put a weight limit on the road out by the school, 600 South to Centerfield.  Councilmember Carlisle stated this needed to be revisited. The problems the road encounters such as heavy trucks and sprinklers and water were reviewed.  Councilmember Carlisle reminded the Council of a previous discussion of letting this road go back to gravel noting he had discussed this road with Principal Powell who stated he could change the bus route if necessary.  Mayor Blackham felt if the City had any oil at all, then the City should try to maintain it.  Councilmember Carlisle would like to see how the City can go with the chip seal and some of the other projects first.  Mayor Blackham would like the weight limit of the trucks put on the next agenda.
Councilmember Judy made the motion to approve the bid from Johansen Construction on stubbing out the driveways (including the wings) on the Farmer's Freeway road.  This will include 13 driveways at $25.00/sq. yard .  Councilmember Donaldson seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.

Mayor Blackham would like someone to talk with the landowners on Farmer's Freeway to gather their thoughts and answer any questions they may have about the proposed project in that area.  Councilmember Carlisle volunteered to will take care of this.  Councilmember Donaldson stated Johansen's had reported there were about 13 entrances there that they had discussed.

Update on Grant/Engineer Report for CIB ~ Councilmember Judy

Councilmember Judy reminded the Council of the meeting she had with the engineer, John Iverson, and Pool Manager Havey about a month ago up to the park, and she questioned where the City was at on the park/pool improvement project.  Discussion ensued regarding funding for the project.  Councilmember Donaldson and Councilmember Jensen summarized the last discussion with Emery from Six County regarding the CDBG grant money when Emery  recommended this grant be sought for possible completion of the elevator at City Hall rather than CIB funding.  Councilmember Carlisle noted he was still unsure whether the City would be awarded the sidewalk (STS)grant for a sidewalk out by the elementary.  He noted when he spoke with Six County at the CDBG meeting, they felt the City would have a good chance of getting a grant through CDBG for the sidewalks.  Councilmember Carlisle stated the City would need to identify a project for the CDBG grant by the end of the year in order to get the needed survey done and public hearing scheduled for next month.  Councilmember Carlisle mentioned that the City does not qualify for the UDOT grant for the sidewalk project by the elementary school since the pathway is not on a main 
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highway.   Councilmember Carlisle explained some of the troubles he ran into while applying for the STS grant, and was unsure how that would turn out.

Proposed Approval of Wibit for Pool ~ Councilmember Judy

Councilmember Judy explained a Wibit is like an obstacle course in the water, and the Council reviewed the pictures.  Pool Manager Havey explained this was presented to show the community they were working on recreation advancement at the pool since they were afraid the splash pad would be put off for another year.  Manager Havey reported it would take about 30 minutes to inflate or deflate it, and could be sat off to the side of the pool when not in use.  He noted it could be used as an option to a party rental or just schedule Wibit pool times and have it set up.  He noted the cost of a splash pad would be approximately $150,000, and  Councilmember Judy noted this is why they would be going to CIB for the funding.  She reported the splash pad would be included in on the whole park project that was to be submitted for funding.  Councilmember Judy stated the Pool Committee had recommended it to the Council for approval at their meeting on Monday.  
1:00 p.m. Councilmember Brian Jensen left

Mayor Blackham called Emery regarding the CDBG funding during the meeting and immediately reported his conversation.  Emery stated any project requiring ADA access would be good to apply for, and recommended that portion be specifically identified.  Emery informed the Mayor that right now is a good time to apply to CIB for infrastructure projects, buildings, water and sewer or improvements in the park if the City chose to do so.  Mayor Blackham stated CDBG could be applied for every year, and he would like to get this park project going.  As different projects were discussed, Mayor Blackham felt the way the park looks and things that are done there add more to the economic development in general more so than an elevator at City Hall.  Councilmember Carlisle questioned where the improvements on the drainage system and sidewalks sit at this point.  Mayor Blackham stated he was hoping RDA would present a plan such as holding ponds, and that there may be some money available through that for the drainage system, but the City has not heard anything yet.  Discussion ensued regarding what project would be best to pursue.  The Council determined the engineers were still waiting to hear of any monies that may be released for storm drainage projects, and they would wait to hear on that project rather than to pursue it through CDBG funding.  Councilmember Judy explained John Iverson with Sunrise Engineering is working on putting the park project together, and it will include an amphitheatre with a building structure and a splash pad.  Mayor Blackham understood this would be presented for funding as a total plan.  Councilmember Carlisle wanted a specific plan to present to CDBG.  Councilmember Judy reported the planning for the park project was at a standstill until John got the specs together showing the costs of the project.  Mayor Blackham stated that with the proposed park plan the City would need ADA compliance  and the City currently has some engineers looking at that.   Councilmember Judy reported there were preliminary drawings in the office for the park project.  Mayor Blackham reminded the Council of all the projects Sunrise is currently working on for the City specifying the City had asked them to throw this park project in with the rest of the mix and it would take  just a little more time to get what was needed.  Councilmember Judy stated  John Iverson informed her the preliminary plans to CIB needed to be in by the end of the year, and he would take care of that.  Mayor Blackham would like a follow up done on this.  Councilmember Carlisle will contact Chelsea with Six County to get started with the CDBG.
Manager Havey explained the Wibit further explaining the size, the cost and the possible availability to the citizens.  Councilmember Judy explained the planned winter activities to get more people to the pool including a water walking class, an adult master swimming class, swimming lessons, a paddle board class and a float in theatre.   Councilmember Judy reported the thoughts and suggestions of the Pool Committee regarding the activities and the purchase and use of a Wibit.  She noted the discussion had included the possibility of using some of the July 4th auction money to purchase the Wibit.  The holiday hours were reviewed.  
Councilmember Donaldson reported he had just called John Iverson who informed him the CIB grant application deadline had been changed, and the application for the park grant would not have to be in until the end of March.   Discussion ensued regarding the pros and cons of purchasing the Wibit. The Council discussed the fund raising efforts that took place at the 4th of July auction for a splash pad.  Mayor Blackham explained the importance of creating public awareness for this proposed purchase in order to gather their thoughts.  The usage of the climbing wall was discussed.
Proposed Approval of Purchase, New Electronic Sign ~ Councilmember Judy

Councilmember Judy reported the Pool Committee has discussed the possibility of purchasing an electronic sign to help get information out to the citizens.  Manager Havey reviewed the details of the signs he has researched including the proposed location for placement, sizing and costs.  The Council discussed the many activities community wide that could be advertised on the sign.  Councilmember Andersen felt it was a great idea, however it did not fit within the City's sign ordinance.  Mayor Blackham recommended the Zoning Committee work on the sign ordinance so this signage would be in compliance if approved.
Discuss New Pool Committee Members and Officers ~ Councilmember Judy

Councilmember Judy reported the Pool Committee Chairman, Randon Anderson, had resigned, and new officers were put into place.  She noted that Stacey Reid is the new Chairman, Dallas Overly is the Co-Chair and GJ Willden will be the Secretary.  Syrus Miner and Jadre Mortensen will represent the students on the committee.   She also explained  this would leave a vacancy on the committee for a Gunnison representative, and the committee had requested she stay on the committee when her Council term was up if the Council approved.
Councilmember Andersen made the motion to accept the proposed changes on the Pool Committee accepting Melissa Judy as a member of that Pool Committee along with Stacey Reid as Chairman, Dallas Overly as Co-Chair and GJ Willden as Secretary.  Councilmember Carlisle seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.  

Proposed Approval of City Council Meeting and Appeal Hearing Minutes for Monday, November 16, 2015, Open and Closed Sessions and City Council Work Meeting Minutes for Monday, November 23, 2015

This will be tabled to a future meeting

Proposed Approval of Bills and Adjustments

The Mayor and Council signed the bills and adjustments as presented.
Closed Session
Councilmember Donaldson  made the motion to adjourn into a Closed Session pursuant to the Provisions of Section 52-4-5(1) of the Open Meeting Law for the purpose of (d) strategy sessions to discuss the purchase, exchange, or lease of real property, including any form of a water right or water shares, if the public discussion of the transaction would: (i) disclose the appraisal or estimated value of the property under consideration; or (ii) prevent the public body from completing the transaction on the best possible terms.  Council Member Andersen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.  
1:50 p.m. Closed Session, Pool Manager Havey and Andy Hill left
1:55 p.m. Adjourn
___________________________________                                                                                                     
Janell Braithwaite, City Recorder
___________________________________

Bruce A. Blackham, Mayor 
___________________________________

Approval Date
